



















September 21, 2020

The Honorable Ajit Pai Chairman Federal Communications Commission 445 12th Street SW Washington, DC 20554

RE: In the Matter of Amendment of Part 90 of the Commission's Rules, WP Docket No. 07-100

Dear Chairman Pai:

For more than a decade, the public safety community has asked the Commission for reasonable changes to the 4.9 GHz rules that would help public safety make more effective, reliable, and increased use of the band. Clearly believing that the 4.9 GHz band is needed for meeting mission-critical requirements, public safety convened task forces and special committees, and submitted multiple public comments with the Commission. Yet the Commission ignored public safety's requests without explanation, issuing multiple notices of proposed rulemakings rather than making the needed regulatory changes. Now, the Commission is finally poised to act but – rather than make the reasonable changes public safety asked for – the draft Order will threaten public safety's existing use of the band and prevent public safety use from growing. We thus respectfully request that you remove this item from the September Open Meeting agenda and chart a different course.

It would be a mistake to put state governments in a position to lease the 4.9 GHz spectrum for commercial purposes. This will effectively reallocate the 4.9 GHz band from public safety without explicitly admitting as much. Moreover, the Commission should not put state governments in a position to dictate spectrum policy and effectively override investments made by public safety agencies at county and local levels. Under the draft Order, a state entity that has never invested in 4.9 GHz could cash in by granting a statewide lease to a commercial entity, regardless of the opinion, investment, and use of 4.9 GHz at the county and local levels, and without any requirements to prioritize or avoid interfering with public safety use. It's one thing for the Commission to permit state governments to cash a check at the expense of public safety communications, but it's an entirely different matter to permit state governments to dictate this to county and local public safety entities.

Not only does the draft Order run counter to the expressed positions of the public safety community, its plan for commercial leasing has no basis in the record in this proceeding. The draft Order provides no explanation for how state governments will enter leasing agreements without threatening public safety use of the band. It's only in a Further Notice of Proposed Rulemaking that the Commission will explore important issues, such as the use of spectrum sharing mechanisms to prevent harmful interference to public safety. This is putting the cart before the horse. In the meantime, the FCC has frozen public safety from expanding use of the band while states will be free to flood the band with commercial use and collect lease revenue.

The timing of this change would be particularly problematic given the multiple national and regional emergencies that first responders and 9-1-1 professionals are facing – the COVID-19 pandemic, unprecedented wildfires, a stream of powerful and destructive hurricanes, and civil protests – causing untold injury and death. And this would compound threats to public safety's use of other spectrum – the T-Band and 6 GHz. Now is especially not the time to pull the needed 4.9 GHz band out of the hands of public safety officials.

The signers of this letter ask that you remove the draft 4.9 GHz item from the September Open Meeting agenda and direct the Public Safety and Homeland Security Bureau to consult with our organizations on a better path forward. Public safety's investment in 4.9 GHz and the future of this band to support public safety access to broadband technologies should not be abandoned.

Sincerely,

APCO INTERNATIONAL

/s/ Margie Moulin

Margie Moulin President APCO International 1426 Prince Street Alexandria, VA 22314

INTERNATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF CHIEFS OF POLICE

/s/ Vince Talucci

Executive Director & CEO International Association of Chiefs of Police 44 Canal Center Plaza Ste. 200 Alexandria, VA 22314

MAJOR CITIES CHIEFS ASSOCIATION

/s/ Art Acevedo

Chief Art Acevedo President Major Cities Chiefs Association 300 M St. SE Ste. 402 Washington, D.C. 20003

MAJOR COUNTY SHERIFFS OF AMERICA

/s/ Kimberly J. Wagner

Kimberly J. Wagner Executive Director Major County Sheriffs of America 1450 Duke St. Alexandria, VA 22314

METROPOLITAN FIRE CHIEFS ASSOCIATION

/s/ Michael Duyck

Michael Duyck Immediate Past President/Communications Chair Metropolitan Fire Chiefs Association 3257 Beals Branch Road Louisville, KY 40206

NATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF EMERGENCY MEDICAL TECHNICIANS

/s/ Matt Zavadsky

Matt Zavadsky, MS-HAS, NREMT President National Association of Emergency Medical Technicians 132-A East Northside Dr. Clinton, MS 39056

NATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF STATE EMS OFFICIALS

/s/ Kyle L. Thornton

Kyle L. Thornton President National Association of State EMS Officials 201 Park Washington Court Falls Church, VA 22046

NATIONAL PUBLIC SAFETY TELECOMMUNICATIONS COUNCIL

/s/ Ralph A. Haller

Ralph A. Haller Chairman National Public Safety Telecommunications Council 9615 East County Line Road, Ste. B-246 Centennial, CO 80112

NATIONAL SHERIFFS' ASSOCIATION

/s/ Jonathan Thompson

Jonathan Thompson Executive Director National Sheriffs' Association 1450 Duke St. Alexandria, VA 22314

WESTERN FIRE CHIEFS ASSOCIATION

/s/ Jeff Johnson

Chief Jeff Johnson (Ret.) Chief Executive Officer Western Fire Chiefs Association 25030 SW Parkway Ave. Ste. 330 Wilsonville, OR 97070

CC (via email):

Commissioner O'Reilly Commissioner Carr Commissioner Rosenworcel Commissioner Starks